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M E M O R A N D U M 
 
 
TO:  MRA Board of Commissioners 
 
FROM:  Ellen Buchanan, Director EB 
 
DATE:  August 15, 2021 
   
SUBJECT:  Bridge Apartments Acquisition Due Diligence Funding 
 
Earlier this year, Western Montana Mental Health announced their intention to sell two of 
their residential properties which house low income individuals with disabilities.  The Bridge 
Apartments located at 1205 W. Broadway was one of those properties.  It consists of 20 units 
that were ideally permanently affordable and were built with public money including TIF 
funding through this Agency.  The City attempted to secure a purchase agreement for the 
Bridge Apartments; however, WMMH chose to enter into a Buy-Sell with an undisclosed 
private purchaser.  There was no information about the possible reuse of the building or the 
disposition of the current tenants and, with a private owner, the most likely outcome would be 
that the property occupancy would be modified to whatever the market would support.  It is 
unlikely that this would result in even workforce priced housing given the current Missoula 
rental market. 
 
That relationship did not result in a sale of the property and when the City learned that the 
apartment building was once again available, the administration and staff saw an opportunity 
to keep these individuals housed and receiving the services that they need while adding 20 
units to Missoula’s permanently affordable housing inventory.  A major challenge is that we 
had to move very quickly in order to advance from simply having a back-up offer on the 
property into the primary position as the purchaser.  As a result of quick and deliberate action 
by the Mayor and City staff, we are now in primary position as of August 2.  $25,000 in 
earnest money was placed in escrow by August 6, as required by the purchase agreement.  
The City must continue to move swiftly in order to meet all of the deadlines in the 
agreements.  Some of those due diligence items are completion of an appraisal, an 
environmental assessment and property inspection.  All are underway at this time and will 
meet the deadline of August 16, after which the earnest money becomes non-refundable. 
 
It is the City’s request that the property be purchased using TIF funds from URD II.  The goal 
is to find an operating partner for the facility short term and either a long-term operating 
partner or purchaser for the property.  The City’s housing staff is working with the current 
tenants and appropriate agencies to secure housing vouchers for all of the tenants who do 
not currently have one, thus allowing the development of a sustainable operating pro forma.  
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A further goal is to create a capital plan to address maintenance needs, both short and long-
term.   
 
The purchase price is $2,195,000, which is beyond the capacity of URD II to fund using 
unobligated cash in the District.  There are several options to address purchase funding and 
staff will continue to explore those before bringing a request to the MRA Board.  The Board is 
only being asked to approve funding for due diligence costs at this time.  We have identified 
$13,700 in costs for the appraisal, inspection and Phase I Environmental Assessment.  We 
believe that there may be some additional inspection that could be identified as a result of the 
current inspections and assessments; consequently, staff is recommending that the Board 
approve up to $25,000 to be used for the due diligence necessary for the City Council to 
decide whether to move forward with this purchase.  As with the purchase of the MRL 
property on Johnson, we will only use what is needed, which we believe will be less than the 
$25,000 being requested.  Staff and the City Administration will bring the Board a request to 
purchase the property through the use of TIF funds at the September Board meeting if the 
investigation currently underway indicates that a purchase is warranted.  We will also bring 
recommendations as to how to best handle the financing as well as reimbursement of the 
$25,000 in earnest money. 
 
As the city of Missoula continues to see our housing inventory stressed on every level and in 
every price category, rental or for sale, the purchase of the Bridge Apartments presents a 
unique opportunity to retain 20 apartments currently housing some of our most vulnerable 
citizens and insure that they remain housed and that the apartments become affordable 
permanently.  MRA is in a position to be a key partner in addressing housing needs in our 
community and there may not be more important work for us to undertake than using our 
resources to facilitate permanently affordable and workforce housing and the amenities that 
are needed to support the density that is necessary to be effective.   
 
Strategic Plan, Public Purpose, Financing 
 
Strategic Plan Goals – The first goal of the City of Missoula’s Strategic Plan is Safety and 
Wellness and it’s first goal is to “Provide lifesaving services for Missoula’s vulnerable 
populations” with the sub-goal of aspiring to make homelessness rare and brief.  The 
purchase of the Bridge Apartments by the City assures that the tenants of this building will 
remain permanently housed.  In the current housing market, it is almost certain that most or 
all the occupants of the building would be unable to find housing that is within their means 
and in a situation where their special needs can be addressed. 
 
Public Purpose – A healthy and successful city strives to provide housing for all of its citizens 
and takes whatever measures are necessary to mitigate and reduce the number of 
individuals who are unhoused.  The City’s purchase of the Bridge Apartments assures that 
the residents of these 20 apartments will remain housed permanently; thus, reducing 
dependence on the public services necessary to support those without housing.  The public 
pays for these services, whether they be calls for emergency medical services, police 
intervention, or Crisis Outreach Team interaction.  Research has demonstrated over and over 
that housing people reduces the financial support needed from publicly funded services. 
 
The Bridge Apartments were developed as affordable housing through the use of public 
funding, including TIF funds approved by the MRA.  The purchase of these apartments by the 
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City as opposed to a private purchaser assures that the intended purpose of the investment 
of those public funds will be preserved in perpetuity if at all feasible.  The City can be 
intentional through operational partnerships and through the possible imposition of deed 
restrictions requiring that the units remain affordable for income qualified tenants if and when 
the building is sold. 
 
Financing - URD II has in excess of $1.2M in unobligated funds per the FY22 Preliminary 
MRA Budget; consequently, the obligation of up to $25,000 for due diligence expenditures 
will not adversely impact any planned or unknown projects moving forward.  Purchase of the 
property will require an in-depth evaluation of how best to accomplish a purchase in excess 
of $2M.  There are several variables that will need more clarity around possible scenarios by 
the time that decision would need to be made.  That said, the District does have adequate 
bonding capacity based on a 2020 bonding capacity analysis performed by our financial 
advisors. 
 
Recommendation:  Staff recommends that the MRA Board approve an allocation of TIF 
funds from URD II of up to $25,000 to fund the due diligence necessary for the City to 
consider a purchase of the Bridge Apartments located at 1205 West Broadway with the 
understanding that only those funds that are needed will be expended. 
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